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ANS Fusion Energy Division 
Executive Committee Meeting Minutes 

Sunday, June 14, 2009, 3:00-5:00 pm EDT 
Hyatt Regency Atlanta Hotel, Baker Room 

Atlanta, GA 
 
Attendees in person: Lance Snead (Vice-Chair), Nermin Uckan (Journal Editor), Bill 
Rogers, Rachel Slaybaugh (FED Liaison to ANS Board), Marty Sattison (visitor from 
ANST technical group). 
Attendees by phone: Lee Cadwallader (Secretary/Treasurer), Brad Nelson, Alice Ying, 
Roger Stoller (Past Chair).  
Committee members not attending: Farrokh Najmabadi (Chair), Mark Anderson, Pattrick 
Calderoni, Art Nobile, Wayne Reiersen, Mohamad Sawan, John Sethian, Brian Wirth. 
 
1.  Lance Snead called the meeting to order at 3:05 pm.  The meeting agenda is attached 
as Attachment 1. 
 
2.  Lee Cadwallader reported that the minutes from the September 2008 Fusion Energy 
Division meeting had been approved by electronic vote and were submitted to ANS HQ 
and to the FED webmaster on time.  The minutes are posted at the FED web site.  Lee 
also sent the new members list to the webmaster and he has updated the executive 
committee membership list. 
 
3.  Lee Cadwallader gave the Treasurer’s Report.  The report will be routed electronically 
for committee approval since a quorum was not convened for this executive committee 
meeting.  The treasurer’s report is attached as Attachment 2. 
 
4.1.  Laila El-Guebaly, the FED Newsletter editor, was traveling and could not attend the 
meeting.  Laila had sent an e-mail message with a briefing for the committee: she had 
received an article about the 23rd Symposium on Fusion Engineering from Mark Tillack 
and she would distribute the newsletter as soon as she had the Message from the Chair. 
 
4.2.  Nermin Uckan (Journal Editor) gave the status of the Fusion Science and 
Technology journal.  There were 411 manuscript files of articles submitted this year, and 
three camera-ready papers submitted.  The 2009 issues are all filled, and they are closed 
to any further article additions.  She is presently working on 2010 and beyond.  Nermin 
remarked about the Joint European Torus special issue in 2008 and the planned Tore 
Supra special issue in 2009 would complete the series of Tokamak Special Issues.  Now 
the Stellarators would like to produce their own special issue series.  The journal is self-
sustaining now.  There are several reasons for this achievement.  One is that the journal 
“impact factor” has risen from 0.1 to nearly 1, which is a very good improvement for this 
type of journal (note-the impact factor is a measure of the number of times a published 
journal article is cited in other publications over a three-year period).  Another reason for 
the journal being self-sustaining is that manuscript submittal has increased from 
<100/year to over 400/year.  The journal is also publishing good reference articles on 
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worldwide machines, and ITER relevancy is high.  Nermin’s report on the journal is 
attached as Attachment 3. 
  
5.1.  Mr. Christopher Perfetti from the University of Florida came to the FED meeting to 
give highlights of the 2009 ANS Student Conference.  He thanked the FED for our 
contribution to the conference.  He stated that the conference was held on April 1-5, 2009 
at the University of Florida-Gainesville, and that they had 528 attendees from nuclear 
engineering, health physics, and medical physics.  There were 139 presentations by 
students at the conference and 17 subject tracks.  There were five fusion-related papers, 
and an undergraduate student, Kathleen Tom (MIT) won the best student paper in the 
fusion category.  She plans to attend the University of Wisconsin-Madison for graduate 
school.    
 
5.2.  Mr. Travis Trahan (conference co-chair) and Ms. Mahima Gupta (Activities chair) 
from the University of Michigan came to the meeting to ask for FED support of the 
upcoming 2011 ANS Student Conference.  This conference will be held at the Eagle 
Crest Conference Facility in Ann Arbor, April 8-11, 2010.  The web address is 
www.studentans2010.org.  Their plans are to cast a wide net to bring in more students to 
the conference.  They wish to include nuclear power, nuclear chemistry, nuclear medicine 
and other topics to attract more students.  They have established outreach to universities 
in Mexico and Canada as well.  The university has a plasma science laboratory 
(performing work for NASA and other institutions interested in plasmas) so there will be 
a plasma science track at the conference.  The 2010 Student conference budget is on the 
order of $210k (the 2009 Student conference budget was $250k); they wish to raise $60k 
in student travel assistance.  They mentioned that the ANS Student Conference is very 
competitive, they have applied several times and each time ANS HQ requests more 
sprucing and honing of the conference proposal.  It is quite an honor to host this 
conference.  Mr. Trahan asked that the FED support their meeting, with finances if 
possible, with judges of papers, with attendance, with job fair booths, or any other way 
we would wish to participate.  Lance Snead thanked him for speaking to our committee.  
The 2010 Student Conference brochure is attached as Attachment 4.  The FED budget 
has a provision for sending a $500 donation to the 2010 Student Conference. 
 
6.  Lance Snead asked for a status update on the 19th Topical Meeting on the Technology 
of Fusion Energy (TOFE).  Lee Cadwallader remarked that per an e-mail message, 
Farrokh Najmabadi has decided to wait on presenting the paperwork on the 19th TOFE to 
the ANS National Program Committee until the November 2009 ANS winter meeting.  
Nermin Uckan suggested that the FED get word to Jake Blanchard to request a ‘place-
holder’ for the 19th TOFE and to expect the TOFE paperwork this year. 
 
7.  Lance Snead gave the 2009 FED election results.  Farrokh Najmabadi (UCSD) will 
become Past Chair, allowing Roger Stoller (ORNL) to retire from that position.  Lance 
Snead (ORNL) will become Chair.  Lee Cadwallader (INL) was elected to Vice-Chair.  
Mark Anderson (UW-Madison) was elected to Secretary/Treasurer (2 year position).  The 
retiring committee members are Brad Nelson (ORNL), Brian Wirth (UCB), and Mark 
Anderson (UW-Madison).  Lance thanked these members for their service to the FED.  
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The newly elected committee members are Lucille Dauffy (LLNL), Richard Kurtz 
(PNNL), and Shahram Sharafat (UCLA).  The new FED executive committee list is 
attached as Attachment 5. 
 
8.  Lance Snead gave the awards update for Neil Morley.  There have been no awards 
given since the 18th TOFE meeting last September.  Nermin Uckan pointed out that we 
have two new ANS FED Fellows, Dr. Gianfranco Federici (Fusion for Energy), 
November 2008, and Dr. Roger Stoller (ORNL), June 2009.  The committee applauds 
these achievements.  Lee Cadwallader stated that Dr. Rene Raffray (UCSD) was given 
the IEEE Excellence in Fusion Technology Award at the 23rd SOFE meeting in June 
2009.   
 
9.  Lee Cadwallader summarized a decision made “on-line” since the last meeting.  On 
May 27, 2009, an e-mail vote was carried out regarding Farrokh Najmabadi’s proposal to 
hold the 19th TOFE as an embedded meeting in the November 2010 ANS winter meeting 
in Las Vegas, Nevada.  Farrokh proposed that he would be General Chair and Shahram 
Sharafat would be Technical Program Chair.  The vote was positive, with eleven ayes and 
two members not replying. 
 
10.1.  Lance Snead asked Lee Cadwallader to summarize the status of work toward a 
FED scholarship for a student.  Lee described the following: ANS HQ requires a 
minimum amount of $10,000 in a scholarship fund, which would be adequate to produce 
a $500/year scholarship.  Initiating a scholarship has a number of rules and paperwork, 
and a donor is needed to give a donation to initiate a scholarship fund, then the FED can 
match that gift.  Right now, the FED treasury is doing well and can support a funding 
match amount of $10,000 or more.  Once a scholarship fund is started, then the division 
can add more funds to it each year and thereby increase the annual scholarship amount. 
 
10.2.  Marty Sattison (Vice-Chair of the Aerospace Nuclear Science and Technology 
technical group) addressed the executive committee.  He was asking for our support in 
their application to ANS HQ to become a full Division rather than remain as a technical 
group.  Marty described that the ANST has been a technical group since 2001, and they 
have 504 members.  The ANST has been active, they have sponsored an embedded ANS 
topical meeting and they sponsored the Space Nuclear Systems Forum in Houston last 
year.  They are organizing a stand-alone topical meeting in 2011.  They’ve sponsored a 
Class IV meeting and had a track in the ICAPP.  The ANST sponsors a Best Student 
Paper award and offers student travel assistance at levels of $300-400 per meeting.  The 
ANST also gets tracks in national meetings.  Marty stated that their budget was lower 
than the FED, but that they hoped to grow it in the coming years.  The ANST has 
dropped in membership in recent years, a nearly 7% decrease to 504 members – they 
believe that decline is due to funding decreases in space nuclear research.  Marty asked 
that we please vote to accept the ANST as a Division at the Professional Divisions 
Committee meeting on June 16.  After a brief discussion, the members agreed that the 
ANST has FED support; a full vote from the executive committee will be taken but 
members present believed that supporting their application was warranted.  
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Lance Snead brought up the issue of the FED web site.  At one of the ANS HQ meetings 
he attended, the Society suggested making the division web sites more useful and 
informative.  Suggestions were to add links to schools with fusion programs, add 
discussion of Division activities such as support to Student Conferences, student travel to 
ANS meetings.  ANS mentioned a company that will provide updates to the web site, 
give it a uniform, professional look for $500/year fee.     
 
11.  Lance Snead adjourned the meeting at 4:35 pm. 
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Attachment 1 
ANS Fusion Energy Division 

Executive Committee Meeting Agenda 
Sunday, June 14, 2009, 3:00-5:00 pm EDT 
Hyatt Regency Atlanta Hotel, Baker Room 

Atlanta, GA 
 
 
1.  Call to Order – F. Najmabadi or designee 
 
2.  September 2008 FED Exec. Comm. meeting minutes  – L. Cadwallader 
 
3.  Treasurer’s Report and Budget – L. Cadwallader 
 
4.  FED Publications: 
 4.1 Report on FED Newsletter – L. El-Guebaly 
 4.2 FS&T Update – N. Uckan 
 
5.  Student-related items: 
 5.1 Report on the 2009 ANS Student Conference – M. Gidden, TAMU 
          or designee 
 5.2 Discussion on the 2010 ANS Student Conference – Student rep. 
 
6.  Update on the 19th TOFE – F. Najmabadi or designee 
 
7.  Election results for the 2009 election – R. Stoller or designee 
 
8.  FED awards update – N. Morley 
 
9. Summary of FED decisions made “on-line” since last meeting – F. Najmabadi 
         or designee 
 
10.  Other business 
 10.1 Potential for a fusion student scholarship – F. Najmabadi or designee 
 10.2 Miscellaneous business items – F. Najmabadi or designee 
 
11.  Adjournment 
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Attachment 2 
 
Treasurer’s Report, Lee Cadwallader, Idaho National Laboratory, Idaho Falls, ID 
 
In the fall of 2008 the Fusion Energy Division made three funding disbursements: a $500 
contribution to the ANS Nuclear Engineering Education for the Disadvantaged (NEED) 
fund, a $500 contribution to the ANS annual student conference (which was held at the 
University of Florida-Gainesville in April 2009), and a $300 contribution to ANS HQ for 
nuclear student travel to ANS National Meetings.  Other FED expenses in the latter part 
of 2008 were covered by parallel fundraising activities of the conference committee for 
the 18th Topical Meeting on the Technology of Fusion Energy (TOFE).  As of December 
31, 2008, the Fusion Energy Division had a balance of $18,021.   
 
The FED received a member allocation of $1,654 at the beginning of 2009.  That 
allocation has increased from the typical $1 to $2 per division member.  As of March 31, 
2009, the Fusion Energy Division had a balance of $19,675.00.  On May 29, 2009, a 
disbursement was placed for a $300 contribution to nuclear student travel to ANS 
national meetings; this brings the current balance to $19,375.00.  Other planned expenses 
for the remainder of the year include a $500 contribution to support the upcoming 2010 
ANS annual student conference, the annual $500 contribution to the ANS NEED fund, 
and $600 in telephone costs for the scheduled FED executive committee meetings.  There 
is also a $500 ‘other expenses’ item in the annual budget to accommodate any unforeseen 
issues.  These expenses sum to a total of $2,400 for the year.  Other income expected in 
2009 includes an estimated revenue of $10,000 from the 18th TOFE that was held in San 
Francisco at the end of September 2008.  The conference revenue is expected to arrive 
after the TOFE is closed out in mid-2009.   
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Attachment 3  Fusion Science and Technology journal status report 
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Attachment 4  2010 ANS Student Conference brochure 
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Attachment 5 
 
FED Officers: 
Lance Snead (ORNL) Chair (09-10)  sneadll@ornl.gov  
Lee Cadwallader (INL) Vice Chair/Chair-elect (09-10)  lee.cadwallader@inl.gov 
Mark Anderson (UW) Secretary/Treasurer (09-11)  manderson@engr.wisc.edu 
 
Executive Committee: 
Pattrick Calderoni (INL) (07-10)  Pattrick.Calderoni@inl.gov 
Lucile Dauffy (LLNL) (09-12)  dauffy1@llnl.gov  
Rick Kurtz (PNNL) (09-12)  rj.kurtz@pnl.gov 
Arthur Nobile, Jr. (LANL) (08-11)  anobile@lanl.gov 
Wayne Reiersen (ORNL) (08-11)  reiersenwt@ornl.gov 
Mohamed Sawan (UW) (07-10)  sawan@engr.wisc.edu 
John Sethian (NRL) (07-10)  sethian@this.nrl.navy.mil 
Shahram Sharafat (UCLA) (09-12)  shahrams@ucla.edu 
Alice Ying (UCLA) (08-11)  ying@fusion.ucla.edu 
 
Past Chair: 
Farrokh Najmabadi (UCSD) (09-10)  najmabadi@fusion.ucsd.edu 
 
 
FED Standing Committee Chairs: 
Nominating: Farrokh Najmabadi (UCSD) 
Honors and Awards: Neil Morley (UCLA)  
Program Committee: Jake Blanchard (UW)  
 
FED Representatives on National Committees: 
ANS Public Policy: Roger Stoller (ORNL) 
ANS Publications: position open 
 
Editors: 
Newsletter: Laila El-Guebaly (UW), Dennis Bruggink (UW)  
Fusion Science and Technology Journal: Nermin Uckan (ORNL) 
 
Liaisons to other organizations and ANS divisions: 
ANS Board: Rachel Slaybaugh 
MS&T: Lance Snead (ORNL) 
IEEE: George Miley (UIUC) 
RPS: Paul Wilson (UW) 
 
Webmasters: 
Mark Tillack (UCSD) – FED website  
Dennis Bruggink (UW) – UW website 


	ANS FED final minutes June 2009.pdf
	ANS FED final minutes June 2009.2
	ANS FED final minutes June 2009.3

